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Tracey Burke
Cyfarwyddwr Cyffredinol / Director General

Y Grŵp Newid Hinsawdd a Materion Gwledig
Climate Change and Rural Affairs Group

Parc Cathays/Cathays Park
Caerdydd/Cardiff

CF10 3NQ

Ffôn/Tel: 0300 025 6162
E-Bost/E-Mail: andrew.slade@gov.wales

Mark Isherwood MS 
Chair – Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee 
Welsh Parliament
Cardiff Bay 
Cardiff 
CF99 1SN

 21 September 2022

Dear Chair

CARDIFF AIRPORT

Thank you for your letter dated 1 August 2022, outlining the list of action points from the 
Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee meeting on the 29 June. 

I can confirm we will provide Committee with our next update about the Airport six months 
from the date of this letter and thereafter on a six-monthly basis.  

Loans

We have now published the information on funding provided to the Airport on our website, 
this can be viewed here;

  Cardiff Airport: our role | GOV.WALES /   Maes Awyr Caerdydd: ein rôl | LLYW.CYMRU

The Rescue and Restructuring Plan

We have discussed with the Airport what information both parties are able to share with 
the Committee about the Plan and the performance against it. The contents of this letter 
provide further information in this regard.

Confidentiality agreement

Firstly, I will address the Committee’s question about the confidentially agreement. The 
Airport requested the confidentially agreement to ensure that confidential financial and 
trade information shared with the Welsh Government (WG) (as Lender) and Development 
Bank of Wales (DBW) (as Agent) in connection with its Commercial Loan Agreement is not
disclosed publicly.  This was because it would likely prejudice the commercial interests of 
the Airport if it got into the hands of industry competitors which would have a negative 
impact on the business and its ability recover from the pandemic. 
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Parc Cathays ● Cathays Park
Caerdydd ● Cardiff

CF10 3NQ

Ffôn  ● Tel 0300 0258047
tracey.burke@gov.wales

Gwefan ● website: www.wales.gov.uk

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd 
gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

We welcome receiving correspondence in Welsh. Any correspondence received in Welsh will be answered in Welsh and corresponding 
in Welsh will not lead to a delay in responding.

It is quite common for private commercial organisations to require Governments and other 
investors to sign confidentiality agreements in the same or similar circumstances to make 
sure its trade secrets and / or proprietary information remains private and protected.

Quarterly reporting
Turning to the metrics used in the quarterly reports about the Airport’s performance 
against the Rescue and Restructuring Plan, the Airport has the following agreed targets 
contained within their grant agreement;

Description of the Target Date by when it 
should be 
achieved

Evidence required

Achieve an annual level of 1.3m 
flown passengers 

31 March 2026 Report detailing 
Passenger 
numbers based on 
data submitted to 
the Civil Aviation 
Authority (CAA)

Reach a level of profitability, 
measured by the EBITDA (E
arnings Before Interest, Taxes, 
Depreciation, and Amortization) 
margin 

31 March 2029
Set of audited 
accounts

Minimum of £500,000 salary cost 
saving

Year ended from 31
March 2022

Annual report 

Maintain operating costs in line 
with the 11/02/21 forecast.

31 March 2029 Any projected 
increases of more 
than 5% to be 
notified to the 
Welsh Government
Official as part of 
the quarterly 
reporting.

Commitment to becoming carbon 
neutral:

a) Commit to an operational 
solar farm at Cardiff airport 
(or some other energy 
efficient usage for energy 
consumption) 

b) Commitment to the 
development of sustainable

31 March 2023 To be updated as 
part of the quarterly
reporting.
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aviation fuel and to offer 
this to airlines at Cardiff 
Airport as soon as 
practicably possible.

c) Commitment that all future 
vehicle purchases will be 
electric or hybrid (where 
available)

d) Offer a pricing structure 
(that can be made publicly 
available) where there is 
discount on fees and 
charges for those airlines 
operating the most fuel-
efficient aircraft. 

e) Focus on enhancing 
environmental flightpath.

There is one further target which is commercially confidential and would prejudice the 
commercial interests of the airport if it got into the hands of industry competitors. I will write
to you separately, under confidential cover, in this regard.

In addition to the targets outlined above, the Airport has financial covenants set out within 
its loan agreement with the Welsh Government relating to minimum EBITDA (measured 
and monitored quarterly) and cash balance requirements (measured and monitored 
monthly) by our loan agents the Development Bank of Wales (DBW). These have been 
deliberately set tightly as an early warning system to alert to us to any potential financial 
risks. 

The Airport must provide the Welsh Government with quarterly reports for us to monitor 
their compliance with the Conditions set out in the grant and loan agreements. The Airport 
must provide a quarterly report showing actual versus budgeted income and expenditure 
together with a written report highlighting any adverse variances from agreed budget and 
setting out in sufficient detail the reason for such variances This also includes a written 
report on progress against the Restructuring Plan. In addition to this the Airport provides 
monthly management accounts and fortnightly cash flow forecasts covering the next 12 
months for more regular monitoring of it performance.  

Each time the airport submits a grant drawdown request it must provide details of actual 
expenditure for the previous quarter, details of estimated expenditure for the next quarter 
and details of all surplus funding held at the end of the previous quarter. This should 
include evidence that they are operating in all respects in accordance with their 
constitution and confirmation that appropriate financial, risk and control systems are in 
place before utilising any part of the funding to procure any goods or services from third 
parties.
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In relation to all capital expenditure outlined in the agreement the Airport must notify the 
Welsh Government in writing of all spend under £50,000. All spend between £50,000 and 
£1,000,000 is to be approved by the Welsh Government, within five working days. All 
spend above £1m is to be reviewed by a Welsh Government appointed third party prior to 
our approval. 

Progress report

In regard to the Committee’s request for further information on the monitoring and 
assessment of performance against the Rescue and Restructuring Plan we can share the 
following information:

 The Welsh Government has received four quarterly reports to date on the Rescue 
and restructuring plan from its loan agents, DBW.  

 The latest report for the quarter ending March 2022 highlights that the Airport has 
experienced extreme adverse trading during the year to March 2022. This was due 
to the ongoing travel restrictions in Wales related to the Covid pandemic.

 Passenger numbers remained down across all areas in January and February. 
March was the first month to achieve target passenger numbers, processing 38,000
passengers. This was due to the lifting of international travel restrictions. 

 Total passenger number for the year ending March 2022 were 188,000

 Operational adjustments have ensured bottom line profit/(losses) numbers remain 
in line with the budget set in Spring 2021.

 Cash is being preserved by very tight cost control and deferred capital expenditure 
whilst ensuring the Airport remains compliant with regulatory requirements to 
operate.

 Despite the adverse passenger numbers, income for the months ended 31st March 
2022 is 28% ahead of budget. The additional income relates to non-aero related 
items: insurance receipts, furlough receipts and income from the St Athan contract. 

 The airport is yet to reach a level of profitability, measured by the EBITDA margin. 
LBITDA (Loss Before Interest, Taxes, Depreciation, and Amortization) is in line with 
budget, reaching profitability is a future target.

 The airport continues to maintain operating costs in line with the 11/02/21 forecast.

 The Airport has achieved the target of a Minimum of £500,000 salary cost saving 
Year ended from 31 March 2022.
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 The airport has committed to the construction of an operational solar farm at Cardiff 
airport in FY22/23. 

The Welsh Government has received and approved six capital expenditure requests of 
between £50,000 and £1,000,000 to date from the Airport, totalling £1.2m from a total pre-
approved budget of approximately £29m ringfenced until March 2026. All investments 
were considered essential operational costs to continue to operate the Airport in 
accordance with regulatory compliance.  

Moving forward, every six months, we will provide Committee with a progress report 
against each of the targets set out in the table above, the latest grant drawn down position,
number of capex approvals and total value to date as outlined in the progress report 
section above. 

WGC Holdco

WGC Holdco Limited maintains control over material decisions of Cardiff International 
Airport Limited (CIAL) through a shareholder agreement with CIAL but has no 
responsibility for the decisions of the CIAL Board. 

The primary duty of WGC Holdco Limited is to ensure that the Welsh Ministers receive 
value for their shareholding in CIAL. In addition, it is to provide strategic direction to CIAL, 
approve CIAL’s business plan, provide assurance of governance and financial expenditure
at CIAL. It is also to provide oversight of CIAL’s operational and financial performance and 
agree matters such as the appointment or removal of directors and the need for consent to
be sought in respect of material transactions.

As discussed at your Committee, following an internal governance review of WGC Holdco 
Limited, Welsh Ministers have agreed to two new Non-Executive Directors (NEDs) on the 
Board of Directors of Holdco, in place of the two Senior Civil Servants (SCS). The current 
NED will be retained, as will a position for one SCS on the Board.

These changes will serve to improve the commercial business expertise on the Board and 
provide greater independence from Welsh Government ensuring the Welsh Ministers 
receive greater value for their shareholding in CIAL. It will also help provide stronger 
strategic direction to CIAL; greater commercial expertise when scrutinising and approving 
CIAL’s business plan; better assurance of governance and financial expenditure at CIAL; 
and better oversight of CIAL’s operational and financial performance.

As CIAL looks to attract airlines and passengers back over the next few years, Holdco’s 
Directors ideally need to have not only general commercial expertise, but also specialist 
experience of re-building businesses, restoring market share and diversifying income 
opportunities. 
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We will shortly be starting a Public Appointments process for the recruitment of the new 
NEDs, hopefully by late autumn, ensuring the right level of experience and expertise is 
recruited to the Holdco Board. We hope to conclude the recruitment exercise early in the 
new year. 

Finally, on the future appointment of a Holdco Chair, we are currently taking internal 
advice on the principles and rules which govern the position of a Chair for a wholly-owned 
subsidiary of the Welsh Government as this will determine our final decision on the 
appointment. I will write to Committee again once I have a clearer position on this and 
once the new NED posts have been advertised publicly. I will also include a link to those 
adverts. 

Yours sincerely

Tracey Burke
Director General
Climate Change & Rural Affairs Group
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Grwp yr Economi, y Trysorlys a’r Cyfansoddiad 
Economy, Treasury and Constitution Group 

Cyfarwyddwr Cyffredinol -  Director General 

Parc Cathays/Cathays Park 
Caerdydd/Cardiff 

CF10 3NQ 

Ffôn/Tel: 0300 025 6162 
E-Bost/E-Mail: andrew.slade@gov.wales

Mark Isherwood MS 
Chair   
Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee 
Senedd Cymru 
Cardiff Bay  
Cardiff  
CF99 1NA 

26th September 2022 

Dear Chair 

During the Committee evidence session on Gilestone Farm that I attended with colleagues on 
14 July, several matters arose on which I undertook to write to provide further information.  
These actions and a number of additional questions from the Committee were set out in your 
letter to me of 8 August.  I address each of these points below. 

Members asked about previous financial support for the Green Man festival and related 
companies. Some rounded estimates were provided but the Committee would welcome 
confirmation of a full breakdown of Welsh Government support over the period discussed 
during the evidence session, including funding that might have been provided by the Arts 
Council. 

Between 2010 and 2019, Green Man and its associated companies received financial support 
totalling £921,000 from Welsh Government.  

The full breakdown of funding from Welsh Government is as follows: 

PAPA(6)-12-22 PTN2 - Letter from the Welsh Government on Gilestone Farm
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Funding Programme Year of Award Total 

Welsh Government Major Events Grant 
Programme 

2010 £175,000 

Welsh Government Major Events Grant 
Programme 

2014 £170,000 

Welsh Government Commercial 
Sponsorship - funding linked to BBC6 
Music 

2015-2016 £276,000 

Welsh Government Commercial 
Sponsorship Support 

2016 £50,000 

Welsh Government Major Events Grant 
Programme 

2017 £150,000 

WG Tourism Product Innovation Fund 
2017-2019 £100,000 

 
During the Committee session of 14 July, it was noted that Green Man and its associated 
companies received financial support totalling £1.081m from Welsh Government. This figure 
included a payment of £160,000 made directly to the Glanusk Estate relative to capital 
infrastructure works at the site and was not made directly to Green Man. 
 
In addition, Green Man Festival and its charitable arm, Green Man Trust, received funding 
totalling £526,111 under the Cultural Recovery Fund as part of our wider package of Covid-19 
financial support available to businesses in Wales. Of this sum, Green Man Festival directly 
received £481,000 and Green Man Trust received £45,111 via the Arts Council for Wales. 

 
Members also asked about the UK Government’s support for festivals, citing Glastonbury and 
Notting Hill festivals in particular. You offered to look into this and provide further information if 
possible. We would ask that your response differentiates any support as part of wider COVID-
related measures from more general development support.  
 
In order to receive a full report on the UK Government’s support for festivals, I believe the 
Committee would need formally to approach the UK Department for Digital, Culture, Media and 
Sport (DCMS). 
 
Officials have however spoken to counterparts within the UK Government and have received 
the following information which may be of help. Please note that this is not a comprehensive 
list and is simply an illustration of the types of support provided to festivals in England, mainly 
pre-pandemic.  
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Arts Council England Funding:  
 
 

Project Title Applicant 

Name 

Related 

festival Amount  Year Type 

Arts Council 
England 
National 
Portfolio 
Organisation 
Grant 

Carnival 
Village 
Trust 

Notting Hill 
Carnival £407,360 2022/2023 

Grants for 
the 
Arts/Project 
Grants 

Capital 

Investment 

Carnival 

Village 

Trust 

Notting Hill 

Carnival  

£ 

245,000  2021/22 

Capital 

Investment 

Boomtown 

Chapter 11 

Boomtown 

Festival UK 

limited 

Boomtown 

festival £ 41,650  2018/19 

Grants for 

the 

Arts/Project 

Grants 

Boomtown Fair 

– Chapter 10 

Narrative and 

the Immersive 

Maze 

Boomtown 

Festival UK 

limited 

Boomtown 

festival £ 32,685  2018/19 

Grants for 

the 

Arts/Project 

Grants 

Glastonbury 

Commissions 

2020 

Glastonbury 

Festivals 

Glastonbury 

Festival £ 14,950  2019/20 

Grants for 

the 

Arts/Project 

Grants 

Glastonbury 

Commissions 

2019 

Glastonbury 

Festivals 

Glastonbury 

Festival £ 14,500  2018/19 

Grants for 

the 

Arts/Project 

Grants 

Notting Hill 

Carnival 

Pioneers 

Festival 2019 

Notting Hill 

Carnival 

Pioneers 

CIC 

Notting Hill 

Carnival  £ 15,000  2019/20 

Grants for 

the 

Arts/Project 

Grants 

 
 
UK Government Covid Recovery Fund (CRF) Awards appear to have included the following: 
 

• Boomtown Festival UK Limited received a grant of £991,864 in CRF2 (grants 

announced in March/April 2021). 

 

• Glastonbury Festival Events Limited received a grant of £900,000 in CRF2, and a 

further grant of £600,000 in CRF3 (grant announced in November 2021). 

 

• WOMAD Ltd received a grant of £248,006 in CRF1 and £217,336 in CRF3. 
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• Carnival Village Trust (who we understand play a key role in the organisation of the  

Notting Hill Carnival) received a grant of £250,000 in CRF2. 

 
The Welsh Government has cited evidence of economic benefits associated with the Green 
Man festival. Has the Welsh Government undertaken any due diligence around figures relating 
to economic benefits from the existing festival and/or will it be doing so as part of its appraisal 
of the full business plan for Gilestone Farm?  
  
The evidence cited on the economic benefits associated with the festival was presented to 
Welsh Government by Green Man following the 2018 festival.  The data quoted  were from the 
conclusions of an independent evaluation report commissioned by the Green Man Festival and 
undertaken by BOP Consulting, a research and consulting practice of international standing 
who are experts in the field of culture and the creative economy.  
 
The Welsh Government does not plan to undertake further analysis around the findings of this 
independent report per se, as the evidence primarily relates to the Green Man Festival itself 
and not the wider activities being proposed for Gilestone Farm. The Welsh Government is, 
however, undertaking robust due diligence work in respect of the potential economic impact of 
the proposed activities at Gilestone Farm and the finances of Green Man group structure and 
its associated companies. 

 
On sporting rights, you indicated in your evidence that ‘Rights of this sort apply on many 
properties, especially in rural areas and over large areas of land, and we are in discussions 
with the individual, and that was part of the process of purchasing the farm’. The Committee 
has seen a copy of a letter to the First Minister dated 8 July 2022, the apparent purpose of 
which was to ensure the Welsh Government was aware of the sporting rights. It could be 
interpreted from your evidence that there were discussions with the owner of the rights as part 
of the purchase process, but the letter to the First Minister would suggest otherwise. We would 
therefore ask you to clarify whether you were referring simply to the sporting rights issue 
having been identified during the purchase process, but without any actual discussions having 
taken place at that point with the owner of the rights.   
 
Through the due diligence exercise carried out prior to the purchase of Gilestone Farm, Welsh 
Government officials were made aware of the existence of fishing and shooting rights held by 
a third party. No separate contact was made with the beneficiary of those rights prior to the 
acquisition as this did not form a core part of the purchasing process.  As part of forming an in-
principle position on the finalised Green Man business plan, an assessment will be made on 
how the third party ownership of said rights could impact on the proposed activities.  
Appropriate discussions with the beneficiary of the rights will then take place as needed. 

 
Your evidence paper suggests that it was in February 2022 that Green Man first brought 
Gilestone Farm to the Welsh Government’s attention. However, in response to a previous 
Written Question (WQ85337) about meetings in relation to Gilestone Farm, the Welsh 
Government referenced a meeting between officials and members of the Green Man 
Festival/Plant Pot Ltd on 22 October 2021. We would welcome clarification of the scope of that 
meeting and whether Gilestone Farm was, in fact, already under discussion at that point. We 
would also like to confirm the Welsh Government’s understanding of how those associated 
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with Green Man became aware that Gilestone Farm would potentially become available before 
notifying the Welsh Government of this in February 2022.  
 
The meeting in October 2021 was to discuss options after the Welsh Government had found 
no suitable sites within its land database to support Green Man’s plans. Green Man then 
appointed an external agent to search for suitable sites. Following this exercise, Green Man 
made Welsh Government officials aware of the potential availability of Gilestone Farm in a 
video call in February 2022. 

 
Also during the evidence session, members questioned whether the Welsh Government had 
been aware of the apparent marketing of Gilestone Farm in February 2020 (the marketing 
materials the Committee has received were dated as last updated in February 2020). Your 
responses indicated the Welsh Government’s belief that the property had not been on the 
open market at that time. We would welcome any further confirmation of this from your 
dialogue with the previous owner.  
 
The previous owner e-mailed Welsh Government officials in June 2022 to advise the property 
has not been on the open market since it was purchased by him and has never been 
advertised or promoted in any public forum.  
 
According to the previous owner, a small number of interested parties made direct enquiries 
and so a set of basic particulars were produced for direct mailing to them as and when 
required. These particulars were produced in late 2015 and were sent to a very small number 
of people in 2016. 
 
Since then, the particulars have only been sent to one individual and their agent in early 2020. 
The documentation was sent out for information only and with an accompanying letter noting 
the asking price was then £4.25 million. 

 
We also raised concerns regarding the suitability of leasing Gilestone Farm as a site to a 
commercial festival company and potential environmental impact. For example, the Gilestone 
Farm site is known to be home to protected wildlife such as bats and curlews, is adjacent to a 
Special Area of Conservation and is understood to lack suitable access. During our evidence 
session we referred to concerns about the level of engagement and consultation by the Welsh 
Government on these matters. You stated that the Welsh Government would be undertaking a 
series of detailed checks, through the due diligence process on the detailed business plan put 
forward by Green Man, and that will involve consideration of environmental factors. Please 
could you provide further details of this process including who you will be consulting with, 
when and how. 
 
The Welsh Government carried out its standard due diligence processes on the property prior 
to purchasing.  Further robust due diligence is currently being undertaken in relation to the full 
Green Man business plan and will include an assessment of any potential constraints on the 
activities Green Man may wish to undertake at the site, taking into account environmental and 
other considerations. 
 
Once the business plan has been appraised and the due diligence process completed, a 
decision will be made as to whether to proceed to the next phase with Green Man. If an in-
principle decision is taken to proceed, we plan to consult with a number of statutory regulatory 
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bodies and offer the local community the opportunity to comment on the proposals before any 
final decision is made. If a final decision is taken not to proceed, further options will be 
considered for the property, including placing it on the open market. 
 
Future consultations around the use of the site by Green Man could include the local authority, 
community council, Brecon Beacons National Park Authority (as the relevant planning 
authority) and other stakeholders relevant to the activities proposed within the business plan. 
 
Regarding wildlife, officials met the previous owner in August 2022 and he confirmed he was 
unaware of any historical evidence of curlews on the site. 
 
I trust the above information provides the clarity that the Committee is seeking, but please do 
let me know if you have any further questions.  We will, of course, keep the Committee 
informed of relevant developments and as the Welsh Government makes decisions on the 
future of the site.  
 
With best wishes. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Andrew Slade 
Director General 
Economy, Treasury and Constitution 
 

Pack Page 12



Document is Restricted

Pack Page 13

Agenda Item 3By virtue of paragraph(s) vi of Standing Order 17.42



 

 

26 September 2022 

 

Dear Mark, 

 

Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee Report on the Scrutiny of 

Accounts 2020-21 

 

Further to my correspondence on 2 February 2022 in response to the  

Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee report on the Scrutiny of 

Accounts 2020-21, I am writing to update the Committee on progress in the areas noted 

in recommendations 2 and 4, namely spend on suppliers from Welsh based companies and 

single use plastic. These are addressed in turn in the Annex.  

 

The Committee noted in its report that it was pleased that the Commission was 

undertaking a Capacity Review and looked forward to hearing more detail on the aims, 

progress and outcomes of this review. This information is also included in the Annex.  

 

Do let me know if there is any further information that Committee Members require as a 

result of this letter. 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

Manon Antoniazzi 

cc Senedd Commissioners, Executive Board   
 

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg. We welcome correspondence in Welsh or English. 

 

Mark Isherwood MS 

Chair of Public Accounts and Public Administration Committee 

Senedd Cymru 

Tŷ Hywel 

Cardiff Bay 

CF99 1SN 

 

PAPA(6)-12-22 P1 - Senedd Commission response to Committee Report
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Annex 1 - Committee Recommendations - Update 

 

Recommendation 2. In order to assist the Commission in increasing its spend on 

suppliers from Welsh based companies, we recommend that it undertakes an 

exercise to split contract spend limits i.e. into brackets of <10k, <50K <100k, <500K 

and over 500K and analyse the financial spread of contracts awarded to identify 

opportunities to break down larger contracts and to increase the likelihood of 

smaller Welsh based companies successfully bidding for contracts. We would 

welcome a six monthly update on progress in this area. 

Accepted 

We regularly carry out spend analysis on all our contracts with a value in excess of £25,000.  

All contracts which exceed a value of £25,000 are managed centrally by the Commission’s 

Procurement team. Management of contracts below the £25,000 threshold is delegated to 

the relevant Commission manager.    

For higher value contracts, we always look at the feasibility of options to break these down 

into smaller ‘lots’ to increase opportunities for smaller Welsh based suppliers.  A recent, 

successful, example of this approach is the printing and copying contract, where we were 

able to award elements of the new contract to a Wales-based company. 

The Commission continually explores ways to increase spend with Welsh suppliers. We do 

this through market research, early engagement with suppliers and as mentioned by 

considering how we can structure contracts to encourage Welsh supply. Recently, we have 

allocated a dedicated resource within the Procurement Service to lead on this work. We 

also have a policy on ‘Encouraging small and medium sized enterprises’.  

We agree to provide the Committee with a six-monthly update on progress in this area. 

1.0 Spend with Welsh Suppliers  

1.1 Spend with Welsh based suppliers has increased from 38% in 2020/21 to 45% at the 

end of financial year 2021/22.  

1.2 We recognise that Welsh suppliers can offer value for money and contribute both 

economically and socially to Welsh communities and we strive to give them 

opportunities to win our business.  
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1.3 We have had some success over the year in encouraging Welsh suppliers to bid for 

our contracts and this has resulted in some of them winning our business. This is 

now starting to filter through to our Welsh spend percentage. Of the 15 contracts 

over £25k in value awarded last year, 9 were to Welsh based suppliers. 

  

2.0 Background 

Where we spend our Money 

2.1 In 2021/22, we spent circa £10M on bought-in goods and services, 45% of this sum 

was spent in Wales. Almost two thirds of this expenditure is on either facilities 

management or ICT. 

 

 

 

Who we spend our money with. 

2.2 In 2021/22 our top suppliers in terms of spend are shown below. The supplier we  

 Spend most with is CBRE, our facilities management contractor. 

£3,033,143.23

£2,683,128.87

£1,382,300.24

£1,075,627.92

£504,956.83

£446,990.46

£329,517.28

£256,479.81

£201,759.35 £129,866.06

Commodity Spend 2021/22

ICT

Facilities Management

Other

Broadcasting

Cleaning

Energy

Catering

Training

Translation

Furniture
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Supplier name Spend 

CBRE (facilities management) £2,295,299 

Bowtie Television (broadcasting) £1,075,627 

Centerprise International (laptops) £896,745 

Insight Direct (UK) Limited (ICT) £740,538 

Total Support Services (cleaning) £504,956 

EDF Energy £431,238 

Charlton House Catering £329,517 

*DDP Construction Services £285,737 

Barclay Digital Services Limited (Comms) £237,469 

*Blues Electrical £235,944 

* Included in CBRE spend 

In 2021/22 58% of spend with CBRE was passed on to Welsh sub-contractors.  

2.3 Spend with Welsh based suppliers increased from 38% (financial year 2020/21) to  

 45% (financial year 2021/22). Below is a comparison of spend by category. 
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2.4 In some spend areas such as energy, specialist software, (Microsoft, HR/payroll 

integrated system, legislation drafting software, petition system, DSE system) and 

telephony support, we face problems in finding Welsh suppliers.  

3.0 Actions we are taking 

3.1 We have a new corporate KPI on Welsh supplier spend to formally monitor progress.  

It is a stretching target, given our portfolio of contracts and the Welsh supply 

market. The target is to achieve 50% of spend with Welsh based suppliers by the 

end of the 6th Senedd. 

 

Welsh Spend by Category - 2020/21

Category Spend Percentage Spend Percentage Spend Percentage Spend Percentage

Cumulative 

Spend

Cumulative 

Percentage

Broadcasting £0.00 0% £84,000.00 9% £84,000.00 5% £83,273.00 2% £251,273.00 3%

Catering £0.00 0% £836.01 0% £2,380.96 0% £0.00 0% £3,216.97 0%

Cleaning £10,838.05 1% £17,507.25 2% £8,087.60 0% £7,818.40 0% £44,251.30 1%

Facilities Management £209,029.46 12% £144,817.85 16% £104,192.63 6% £1,100,226.44 31% £1,558,266.38 20%

Furniture  £15,004.80 1% £1,471.20 0% £2,568.30 0% £113,234.40 2% £132,278.70 2%

ICT  £26,125.50 2% £5,760.00 1% £39,495.54 2% £290,249.36 8% £361,630.40 5%

Other £100,304.89 6% £69,539.44 8% £78,256.42 5% £124,732.91 3% £372,833.66 5%

Translation £31,167.82 2% £31,500.34 3% £101,316.66 6% £72,789.64 2% £236,774.46 3%

Total Local Spend £392,470.52 23% £355,432.09 39% £420,298.11 26% £1,792,324.15 50% £2,960,524.87 38%

Total Spend £1,700,543.25 £910,344.52 £1,635,240.30 £3,600,098.02 £7,846,226.09

Qtr 1 Qtr 2 Qtr 3 Qtr 4 Cumulative Spend 2020/21

Welsh Spend by Category - 2021/22

Category Spend Percentage Spend Percentage Spend Percentage Spend Percentage

Cumulative 

Spend

Cumulative 

Percentage

Broadcasting £81,264.83 3% £84,000.00 5% £87,000.00 5% £90,200.00 3% £342,464.83 4%

Catering £4,237.68 0% £11,543.38 1% £18,224.63 1% £15,988.85 0% £49,994.54 1%

Cleaning £8,921.56 0% £7,371.00 0% £12,238.67 1% £10,167.50 0% £38,698.73 0%

Facilities Management £645,858.47 24% £192,738.00 12% £183,707.64 11% £458,857.71 14% £1,481,161.82 16%

Furniture  £157,357.36 6% £28,086.30 2% £8,852.40 1% £3,622.40 0% £197,918.46 2%

ICT  £117,660.54 4% £254,958.92 16% £134,357.02 8% £595,470.12 18% £1,102,446.60 12%

Other £89,305.24 3% £101,553.27 6% £245,825.83 15% £317,134.81 9% £753,819.15 8%

Translation £19,839.63 1% £37,202.15 2% £63,025.25 4% £72,196.46 2% £192,263.49 2%

Total Local Spend £1,124,445.31 42% £717,453.02 44% £753,231.44 45% £1,563,637.85 47% £4,158,767.62 45%

Total Spend £2,650,165.54 £1,613,727.68 £1,668,866.53 £3,338,411.63 £9,271,171.38

Qtr 1 Qtr 2 Qtr 3 Qtr 4 Cumulative Spend 2021/22
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Target 50% 

Red < 44% 

Amber 45% to 49% 

Green > 50% 

 

 

3.2 Market analysis – we continue to proactively engage with Welsh suppliers prior to 

tender exercises. We have built time into the procurement process to do this. 

3.3 Use of national frameworks – Welsh suppliers, who are predominately SMEs are not 

always well represented on UK wide frameworks; therefore, use of UK wide 

frameworks is by exception only. We always consider the Welsh Government’s 

National Procurement Service (NPS) frameworks before looking at UK wide 

arrangements. We advertise our contract opportunities over £25K, on Sell2wales. 

3.4 We take time to explain our procurement processes to suppliers to encourage them 

bid for our business.  

3.5 We ensure that our main contractors provide opportunities for Welsh suppliers as 

part of their supply chains.  

3.6 We take the opportunity to assess all contract renewals to gauge the potential for 

Welsh supply, including options to restructure contracts where possible. 

3.7 We also look at opportunities to engage with the wider business community such as 

Chambers Wales to discuss our strategy and grow our network. 

3.8 We must bear in mind though, that when it comes to the tender process, we are 

bound by law to treat all suppliers equally, regardless of where they are based and 

to be totally transparent with our decision making. Therefore, despite all the work 

we do upfront in engaging with and encouraging Welsh suppliers to bid, we cannot 

guarantee that they will ultimately be successful. 
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4.0 Forward Look 

4.1 Going forward we will continue to monitor our performance in this area and explore 

other ways in which we can continue to engage with and encourage Welsh suppliers 

to bid for contracts. 

4.2 We will continue to update PAPAC on progress. 

4.3      Spread of contracts awarded last year by contract value 

 

Contract value Number of contracts 

Over £500k 10 

<£500k 24 

<£100k 13 

<£50k 87 

<£10k 600 

 

Recommendation 4: That the Senedd provides a 6-monthly update on the use of 

single-use plastic. 

Response: 

The Senedd Commission takes seriously the need to reduce single-use plastics in its 

operations and welcomes this opportunity to provide an update to the Committee.  

We have recently appointed a new catering contractor and are already working with them 

to ensure the high standards and minimal availability of plastic is maintained. The catering 

specification requires the contractor to support the Senedd in its work to avoid the use of 

single use plastic and disposable items wherever possible. 

We are also aware of the proposed Welsh Government legislation to remove single-use 

plastic items from being provided in Wales and are pleased to confirm that the 

Commission is compliant with the new rules as they currently stand.  We do not distribute 

any plastic plates, carrier bags, earbuds and certainly not any balloon holders! We will 

continue to monitor the forthcoming legislation, as well as any other external initiatives, 

and are always open to further suggestions for improvement. 
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Improvement actions we listed at the last update, and progress against them, is shown 

below: 

Action Progress Next Steps 

Make reusable bottles 

available to WYP members 

and then all staff 

New WYP Members provided with 

branded reusable bottles.   

Roll-out to staff via 

catering outlets. 

Promote the use of drinking 

fountains 

Done internally with staff over 

summer 

Reminder as staff return to 

the office after recess. 

Increased signage. 

Investigate feasibility of 

plastic-free management 

standard 

Complete - deemed unsuitable for 

scale of operation; more aimed at 

manufacturing sector 

No further action at this 

time but will keep under 

review. 

Write to suppliers about the 

plastics pact and inform new 

tenderers of need to reduce 

plastic on site. 

Complete for major suppliers - 

asking them to reduce plastic sent 

to us.  Incorporated into recent 

contract specification documents 

when relevant, including one for 

marketing materials. 

Will continue to implement 

with new suppliers. 

 

 

Capacity Review – Additional Note: detail on the aims, progress and outcomes of this 

review.   

In 2021 a Capacity Review was undertaken to ensure the Commission could continue to 

sustainably meet its strategic priorities during a period of significant change. The review set 

out to set out to: 

• Understand the evidence on our organisational capacity and what drives current 

structures and use of resources; 

• Examine known and expected future demand; 
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• Explore how efficient and effective we are in delivering our services to Members, 

Senedd Business, Citizens and ourselves; 

• Assess the opportunities to be more efficient, effective, flexible, resilient and to 

realise savings; and 

• Provide a basis for justifying the resources – financial, human and infrastructure – 

we have and need. 

The review reported in the summer of 2021 producing 12 recommendations.  The summary 

headlines shown below. This work, following a decision by the Senedd Commission was 

amalgamated into and is being carried forward by a comprehensive Ways of Working 

strategy and programme.  

 

Summary of Capacity Review 2021 Recommendations 

Ref Recommendation headline 

1 Sustainably meet hybrid / digital demand 

2 Agile approach to staffing 

3 Reviewing resource across / between services 

4 Reviewing the RAD process 

5 Accessing external talent 

6 Management of released PT resourcing 

7 Optimising Member support 

8 Establishing service demand 

9 Approach to targeting investment 

10 Adjusting budget lines and targeted Zero based budgeting 

11 Improved use of technology 

12 Flexi time 

 

In July 2022, in the context of the agreed Senedd Reform proposals, which contain 

resource implications for the Senedd Commission, the Commission asked officials to 
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undertake a further review of existing Commission capacity and resources and to bring 

forward a draft ‘Resource Management Strategy’ to the Commission in the Autumn. 

The principal mechanisms and initiatives through which this further capacity review has 

been, and is being, undertaken are:  

• An assessment of the likely impact of a cap on established posts and/or an FTE cap 

on the current Commission establishment (to consider whether any required staffing 

growth needed to support Senedd Reform transitional work can be contained within 

the current staff establishment without requiring net growth in the number of 

officials); and 

• An assessment of the likely impact of a range of efficiency targets for all service 

areas.  

These actions have been progressed over the summer recess period through a detailed 

review process undertaken by all Commission Heads of Service.  

A key aspect of the internal review will be conducting an impact assessment on any 

choices that may be considered regarding the services delivered to Members.   

A draft Resource Management Strategy, that will make recommendations on the robust 

management for the Commission’s resourcing and capacity challenges over the period 

until the Seventh Senedd, will be presented to the Commission in late September 2022. 

In addition, the Commission’s new Ways of Working programme will, over time, set and 

deliver on a range of strategic objectives relating to the future delivery of Commission 

services.  
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This report has been prepared under Paragraph 19(1) of Schedule 8 to the Government 
of Wales Act 2006 which provides that if the Auditor General for Wales thinks that it 
would be in the public interest to bring to the public’s attention a matter coming to his 
notice in the course of an examination of auditable accounts, the Auditor General may 
prepare a report on that matter and as soon as practicable after preparing such a report 
lay the report before the Senedd. I have decided to issue a report in the public interest 
because in my view the way in which the Welsh Government made decisions regarding 
the former Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements and determined to make a 
payment to her on the termination of her employment lacked transparency and did not 
comply with good governance principles. I consider that the facts regarding this matter 
should be brought to the public’s and the Senedd’s attention.  

In the event of receiving a request for information to which this document may be 
relevant, attention is drawn to the Code of Practice issued under section 45 of the 
Freedom of Information Act 2000. The section 45 code sets out the practice in the 
handling of requests that is expected of public authorities, including consultation with 
relevant third parties. In relation to this report, I and the Wales Audit Office are relevant 
third parties. Any enquiries regarding disclosure or re-use of this document should be 
sent to infoofficer@audit.wales. 

We welcome correspondence and telephone calls in Welsh and English. Corresponding 
in Welsh will not lead to delay. Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a galwadau ffôn yn 
Gymraeg a Saesneg. Ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi. 

Mae’r ddogfen hon hefyd ar gael yn Gymraeg. This document is also available in Welsh.  
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Key messages 

About this report 
1 On 4 August 2022, I qualified my ‘true and fair’ and ‘regularity’ audit opinions on 

the Welsh Government’s Consolidated Accounts 2020-21 in respect of an ‘extra-
contractual’ payment1 of £39,123 that the Welsh Government made to the former 
Permanent Secretary – Dame Shan Morgan2 – on the termination of her 
employment on 31 October 2021. I also included an ‘other matter’ statement in my 
audit certificate to draw attention to the disclosures made in the Welsh 
Government’s Governance Statement relating to this payment. I consider that 
disclosures in respect of the payment made to the Permanent Secretary are not 
consistent with knowledge gained during the audit. 

2 The Welsh Government told my auditors that the £39,123 forms part of a total 
payment of £80,519 – not including the Permanent Secretary’s final month’s salary 
– which comprised three elements: 
• A payment in lieu of notice of £31,843 
• An untaken annual leave element of £9,553 
• An extra-contractual payment of £39,123 for additional days worked 

3 The Welsh Government has indicated that £30,289 of the £39,123 payment relates 
to additional days worked in the 2019-20 and 2020-21 accounting years following 
the Permanent Secretary’s partial retirement in April 2018.  

4 The Welsh Government told my auditors that £30,289 is included as an accrual in 
the 2020-21 financial statements. I have been unable to determine whether the 
expenditure in the financial statements is materially correct (‘true and fair’ opinion). 
More specifically, I have been unable to obtain sufficient, appropriate audit 
evidence about the Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements from April 2018 
and consequently whether the Permanent Secretary was entitled to receive the 
payment. I have been unable to confirm: 

 
1 Managing Welsh Public Money sets out the main principles for managing resources that 
it notes should hold true across the Welsh public sector. It states that, ‘Extra-contractual 
payments are payments which, though not legally due under contract, appear to place an 
obligation on the Welsh Government or its public bodies which the courts might uphold. 
Typically, these arise from action or inaction in relation to a contract. Payments may be 
extra-contractual even where there is some doubt about the liability to pay, eg where the 
contract provides for arbitration but a settlement is reached without it. (A payment made 
as a result of an arbitration award is contractual.)’ 
2 Unless stated otherwise, where we refer in this report to ‘the Permanent Secretary’ we 
mean the former Permanent Secretary. Dame Shan Morgan was a permanent member of 
the senior civil service appointed on a five-year fixed term contract for the period 6 
February 2017 to 5 February 2022, but left the role on 31 October 2021 following the 
appointment of her successor, Dr Andrew Goodall. During the period of her employment, 
no changes were made to the Permanent Secretary’s written contract of employment. 
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• the basis on which the payment was made; 
• how the payment was calculated; 
• whether the Welsh Government had an obligation to make the payment; and 
• whether it is, or should be, included in the Welsh Government’s financial 

statements 2020-21. 
5 The Welsh Government did not keep contemporaneous records of its reasons for 

making the payment, the rationale for the amount paid or evidence of who 
authorised the payment. I have therefore been unable to satisfy myself that the 
payment was properly authorised in accordance with the framework of authorities 
governing the expenditure and whether the expenditure was incurred for the 
purposes intended by the Senedd (‘regularity’ audit opinion).  

6 Given this uncertainty, I have also been unable to confirm that the audited 
Accountability Disclosures and the audited part of the Remuneration and Staff 
Report are in agreement with the accounting records and returns and are 
materially correct within the 2020-21 financial statements.   

7 The Governance Statement includes the Welsh Government’s explanation as to 
why the payment of £39,123 was made to the former Permanent Secretary. 
However, this explanation is not supported by contemporaneous evidence. To the 
extent that contemporaneous documentation does exist in relation to this payment, 
it does not support the commentary set out in the Governance Statement.  

8 This report sets out more detail about the circumstances around the element of the 
payment that led to the audit qualification. It also provides information on the other 
elements of the payment. My auditors have examined all the evidence and 
information made available to them regarding the issues covered in this report and 
the conclusions set out in this report are based on that evidence. My audit of the 
Welsh Government’s 2021-22 financial statements is still in progress. I will formally 
provide an opinion on the elements of the payment that relate to the 2021-22 
financial statements when that audit is complete.  

9 Before finalising this report, my auditors invited and I took account of comments 
from the Welsh Government and the former Permanent Secretary’s representative. 
I also took account of comments from the Cabinet Office and MyCSP3 on relevant 
extracts of the draft report. 

10 While this report provides further explanation of my concerns regarding the 
payment made by the Welsh Government to its former Permanent Secretary, it is 
not, and is not intended to be, a commentary on the Permanent Secretary’s 
performance in her role or her dedication to duty. The Permanent Secretary has 
stated that she had no involvement in negotiating the amount paid to her by the 
Welsh Government on the termination of her employment.   

  

 
3 MyCSP is the Scheme Administrator for the Civil Service Pension Scheme. 
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Key findings 
11 In Part 1 of this report, I set out that the Welsh Government did not have clearly 

documented governance and accountability arrangements for the role of 
Permanent Secretary. This resulted, in my view, in a lack of clarity over how 
important decisions relating to a Permanent Secretary’s employment should have 
been made. 

12 In Part 2 I set out that changes to the Permanent Secretary’s working 
arrangements did not accord fully with the policy framework and were not 
adequately documented to show they were properly made and reported. More 
specifically: 
• the Welsh Government’s processing of the application for partial retirement 

was not fully in accordance with its policy framework;  
• inadequate documentation leaves me unable to confirm changes to the 

Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements relating to her partial 
retirement were properly made and reported; and 

• I have similar concerns about the Permanent Secretary’s working 
arrangements from April 2019 which were also, in part, outside the scope of 
the Welsh Government’s policies. 

13 In Part 3 I set out that I have been unable to satisfy myself that the decision to 
make a payment of £80,519 to the Permanent Secretary on termination of her 
employment was properly made and, to date, properly accounted for. More 
specifically: 
• Payment in lieu of notice: In the circumstances under which I understand 

the Permanent Secretary left her employment, she was not entitled to 
receive a payment in lieu of notice under the terms of her contract, but it 
would not have been unreasonable for her to seek a severance payment as 
compensation for the termination of her employment. 

• Annual leave balance: The untaken annual leave balance and the payment 
calculation were premised on the Permanent Secretary having a full-time 
working arrangement after she took partial retirement and accruing annual 
leave during a notice period.  

• Extra-contractual payment: The payment was premised on the Permanent 
Secretary having a part-time working arrangement after she took partial 
retirement. The number of days used to calculate the payment was arbitrary 
and without proper basis. And there is no contemporaneous documentation 
evidencing that the Welsh Government complied with the requirements of 
Managing Welsh Public Money. 

Welsh Government response 
14 I am not making specific recommendations in this report. However, the Welsh 

Government has already acknowledged that my examination of this matter has 
highlighted the need for improved processes concerning payments to senior staff. 
The Welsh Government told my auditors that it accepts that there was insufficient 
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contemporaneous documentation of the reasons why approval was given at 
various stages, that communication between the Welsh Government and the UK 
Cabinet Office could have been more timely and more detailed and that there were 
inconsistencies and deficiencies in the way that the former Permanent Secretary’s 
entitlement to leave was calculated. The Welsh Government has set out to me 
actions that it will be taking: 
• better documentation of agreements reached in these circumstances so that 

there is an adequate audit trail. 
• reviewing the terms of reference of its Remuneration Committee so that the 

agreement of the Committee, or at least the Chair, is sought for individual 
exit payments or other significant changes to terms and conditions for staff 
at Director level and above. 

• production of a documented set of processes, agreed with the Chairs of the 
Audit and Risk Assurance Committee and the Remuneration Committee, for 
dealing with any significant HR matters which arise in respect of the 
Permanent Secretary or other very senior staff of the Welsh Government. 
This will include guidance on notifying other interested parties. 

• working with UK Cabinet Office to develop specific guidance for the line 
management of permanent secretaries in the devolved context4.  
 

 
4 The Cabinet Office told my auditors that in the absence of a clear statement of 
accountability, it intends to work with the Welsh Government to draw up a protocol which 
sets out more clearly the Cabinet Secretary’s role in the line management of the 
permanent secretaries to the devolved administrations. 
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Part 1: Governance and accountability 
arrangements 

The Welsh Government did not have clearly documented 
governance and accountability arrangements for the role of 
Permanent Secretary 
15 The position of Permanent Secretary to the Welsh Government carries with it the 

role of Principal Accounting Officer for the Welsh Ministers5 and personal 
responsibility for safeguarding the public funds for which they have been given 
charge. 

16 The postholder is also the Head of the Welsh Civil Service and has delegated 
responsibility from the First Minister for personnel functions, including pay matters 
in respect of the Welsh Civil Service6. This delegation does not extend to matters 
relating to their own pay and contractual terms as this would represent an inherent 
conflict of interest. Pay and personnel arrangements therefore differ from other 
Welsh civil servants. For example: 
• the Permanent Secretary was appointed following public advertisement of 

the post and selection by a panel comprising the Head of the UK Civil 
Service, a Permanent Secretary of a UK Government department, a Welsh 
Government non-executive director and an external panel member. 

• the Permanent Secretary’s pay, in common with other Permanent 
Secretaries across the UK, is not determined by the Welsh Government but 
by the Cabinet Office’s Permanent Secretaries’ Remuneration Committee. 
Any change to pay must be approved by the Cabinet Office.  

• the Permanent Secretary was issued with a written contract by the UK 
Cabinet Office setting out the principal contractual terms. The Permanent 
Secretary’s contract is a standard contract for all UK permanent secretaries. 
The parties to the contract were the Permanent Secretary and the First 
Minister of Wales (as the appointing authority for the Crown). The contract 
was signed by the UK Cabinet Secretary on behalf of the First Minister. The 
Cabinet Secretary acts in the capacity of the Permanent Secretary’s line 
manager.  

17 The Permanent Secretary’s employment contract set out the principal terms of that 
employment and, together with Welsh Government HR policies and guidance, 
constituted the terms and conditions of the Permanent Secretary’s employment. 
The Welsh Government would have needed to agree changes to the principal 
terms, including matters relating to remuneration, with the Cabinet Office. Other 

 
5 Section 129(6) of the Government of Wales Act 2006 
6 Under the Civil Service (Management Functions) Act 1992 
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personnel matters – those not covered within the written contract – would need to 
be dealt with by the Welsh Government in accordance with its agreed HR policies. 
In other words, there was no scope for the Welsh Government to introduce non-
standard HR arrangements in respect of the Permanent Secretary outside of the 
policies that applied to all Welsh Government staff. 

18 Despite the complexities of the various accountabilities of the role of Permanent 
Secretary, including how it operates within the Welsh Government’s own 
governance framework and the accountability for the role to both the Cabinet Office 
Secretary and the First Minister, I have seen no evidence of the Welsh 
Government having clearly documented: 
• which decisions relating to a Permanent Secretary’s employment are 

reserved to the Cabinet Office, and which are decisions for the Welsh 
Government to take. 

• where decisions are for the Welsh Government to take, how those decisions 
should be taken and approved. This is particularly important given that the 
involvement of subordinate civil servants in decisions relating to a 
Permanent Secretary’s terms of employment including pay, working pattern 
and leave entitlement would involve an inherent conflict of interest. 

• how ‘line-management’ responsibilities should be undertaken, and by whom. 
For example, performance management arrangements, leave and flexible 
working authorisation and record-keeping. 

19 This resulted, in my view, in a lack of clarity over how important decisions relating 
to a Welsh Government Permanent Secretary’s employment should have been 
made. This is the context to decisions taken by the Welsh Government that relate 
to the payment made to the Permanent Secretary on termination of her 
employment. As noted in paragraph 14, the Welsh Government has now 
recognised the need for improved processes concerning payments to senior staff. 
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Part 2: The Permanent Secretary’s ‘partial 
retirement’ from 1 April 2018 and changes to 
working arrangements 

Changes to the Permanent Secretary’s working 
arrangements did not accord fully with the policy 
framework and were not adequately documented to show 
they were properly made and reported 

The Welsh Government’s processing of the application for partial 
retirement was not fully in accordance with its policy framework 
20 The terms and conditions of the Permanent Secretary’s employment from 6 

February 2017 included: 
• a basic salary of £160,000 a year. Any increase in salary to be determined 

by the Permanent Secretaries’ Remuneration Committee. Salary to be 
reviewed annually with any changes notified in writing. 

• a requirement to work a minimum of 42 hours over a five-day week, 
including daily meal breaks of one hour. 

• a requirement as a senior civil servant to work such additional hours as may 
from time to time be reasonable and necessary with no entitlement to 
payment of overtime. 

• annual leave entitlement of 30 days per annum. 
• being entitled to apply for part-time working or flexible working arrangements 

– although the advert for the role in 2016 had specified that the work pattern 
was full time and not suitable for candidates who wished to work on a part-
time basis. 

21 At some point prior to February 2018, the Permanent Secretary expressed a desire 
to partially retire under the Rules governing the Principal Civil Service Pension 
Scheme (the PCSPS). Civil Service Pensions has issued a guide for members on 
partial retirement that clarifies the eligibility requirements for employees wishing to 
take partial retirement. The guide states that: 
‘… partial retirement is allowed only if you agree with your employer to reshape 
your job so that your salary (together with any permanent pensionable allowances) 
reduces by at least 20%. You and your employer should expect the job reshaping 
to apply through to your final retirement. This is the equivalent of reducing your 
hours from full-time (5 days a week) to 4 days a week. Alternatively, you could 
agree to move to a lower-paid job. This could be a lower grade job or one which 
has fewer responsibilities than your current one.’ 
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22 The reason why job reshaping is required for eligibility for partial retirement is that 
the intended purpose of partial retirement is to enable employees to transition 
gradually from employment to retirement. The Welsh Government’s retirement 
guidance and procedures from May 2016 also state that: 
‘… partial retirement, if agreed, allows employees to take some or all of their 
pension and carry on working on a reduced hours or grade basis beyond pension 
age and gradually move from work to retirement’. 

23 On 12 February 2018, the Permanent Secretary and the Welsh Government 
completed an application to the PCSPS for partial retirement. The application form 
set out that the Permanent Secretary would take a 20% reduction in her pay, 
continue to work full time and that her role would be reshaped. The application was 
accepted by the PCSPS, and the Permanent Secretary commenced partial 
retirement with effect from 1 April 2018 and gained access to her accrued pension 
benefits. 

24 As set out in paragraph 16, the Permanent Secretary’s written contract of 
employment was issued by the Cabinet Office and signed by the Cabinet Secretary 
on behalf of the First Minister. In my view, any subsequent changes to these 
principal terms – including on matters such as pay, working hours and leave 
entitlement flowing from partial retirement – needed to be agreed by the Cabinet 
Secretary following discussion with the Welsh Government, including consultation 
with the First Minister. In my view the application was not properly approved for the 
reasons set out below. 

25 The Cabinet Office has confirmed that with regards to the Permanent Secretary’s 
partial retirement application such a change in working arrangements should have 
been agreed with the then Cabinet Secretary in advance, and ‘had he been 
consulted, the matter should have been referred to [his] team which would have 
ensured that the respective HR teams in the Cabinet Office … and Welsh 
Government … would have been able to work together to progress matters 
appropriately’. However, the Cabinet Office told my auditors that the Cabinet 
Secretary was not notified at the time of the application and that he only became 
aware of the partial retirement in August 2019 in what appeared to be ‘informal, 
personal correspondence’ from the Permanent Secretary. The correspondence 
was therefore not passed to the relevant Cabinet Office team.  

26 I have not seen any evidence that the then First Minister was made aware of the 
Permanent Secretary’s partial retirement prior to the application or the decision to 
agree it. As set out in paragraph 32, the First Minister was subsequently informed 
by the Permanent Secretary by email in August 2019 of the partial retirement. The 
email emphasised that her working hours had not changed. 

27 The Welsh Government’s retirement guidance and procedures dated May 2016 set 
out how the Welsh Government will handle applications for partial retirement. The 
policy provisions include: 
• ‘applications [for partial retirement] must be made via the line manager to 

request consideration of partial retirement’. In the case of the Permanent 
Secretary the Cabinet Secretary was not informed of the partial retirement 
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application despite acting in the capacity of the Permanent Secretary’s line 
manager. 

• ‘since partial retirement involves a change in hours, if partial retirement is 
agreed the process for changing hours would also be followed’. The process 
referred to involves the completion of a ‘change of hours’ form. My auditors 
have seen no evidence that such a form was completed. 

• ‘a decision will be reached by line management as to whether to allow a 
request on the basis of business need and it is therefore not guaranteed’. My 
auditors have seen no evidence of how or if the Permanent Secretary’s 
application was considered in the light of business need, and I am unclear 
how this was possible given the lack of involvement in the process of either 
the Cabinet Secretary or the First Minister.  

Inadequate documentation leaves me unable to confirm changes to 
the Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements relating to her 
partial retirement were properly made and reported 
28 As set out in paragraphs 21 and 22 to be eligible for partial retirement under the 

pension scheme rules, the pension scheme member’s job must be reshaped either 
by reduction in hours or by reducing responsibilities resulting in a reduction in pay 
of at least 20%. The partial retirement provisions were intended to enable the 
employee to gradually transition from employment to retirement. 

29 The Welsh Government maintains that it reshaped the Permanent Secretary’s job 
when she took partial retirement by agreeing that she could take an additional 
day’s leave a month. The Welsh Government told my auditors that the change was 
approved by its HR Director and that he had the necessary authority to do so. For 
the reasons set out in paragraphs 24 to 26, I do not consider that the change that 
the Welsh Government maintains it made to the Permanent Secretary’s working 
arrangements was properly approved. Furthermore, in my view there is a clear 
conflict of interest if a subordinate of the Permanent Secretary was able to 
authorise changes to her contractual terms. 

30 In the course of conducting this audit, the former Permanent Secretary’s 
representative told my auditors that the Permanent Secretary ‘decided to apply for 
partial retirement for personal financial reasons. She had reached pensionable age 
after spending her whole career in the civil service accumulating pension benefits 
and it was in her judgment personally advantageous to take her pension to avoid 
and cease accruing pension’ and that she ‘applied for partial retirement knowing 
full well that the demands of a Permanent Secretary’s role could only be 
undertaken effectively by working regularly over and above the minimum full-time 
hours in her contract, as she had been doing before her application and, indeed, as 
she had done in the previous senior roles which she had undertaken in the civil 
and diplomatic service’.  

31 It appears to me from these statements that the Permanent Secretary was aware 
that her role could not be reshaped in a way which would enable her to transition 
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gradually from employment to retirement, and therefore calls into question whether 
the partial retirement was within the spirit of the pension scheme rules, and 
whether the application would have been approved if it had been referred to the 
Cabinet Secretary as it should have been. 

32 While the Welsh Government maintains that the Permanent Secretary’s role was 
reshaped from 1 April 2018, in July 2019 during my audit of the 2018-19 financial 
statements, the Welsh Government informed my auditors that the Permanent 
Secretary had taken partial retirement from 1 April 2018 and that although her pay 
had reduced by 20%, other contractual terms remained unchanged; she continued 
to work full time and her role and responsibilities remained unchanged. Other 
records and information from around that time and subsequently include: 
• disclosures in the Welsh Government’s published 2018-19 financial 

statements – the first financial statements after the Permanent Secretary’s 
partial retirement – state: ‘the reduction in Shan Morgan’s salary from the 
previous year is a consequence of the decision to stop accruing pension in 
the PCSPS. This has reduced the cost of employment to the Welsh 
Government, but the role continues to be delivered on a full-time basis’. 

• the Welsh Government’s published annual Pay Policy Statements for the 
years following the Permanent Secretary’s partial retirement disclose her 
status as that of a full-time employee. 

• on 2 August 2019, the Permanent Secretary emailed the First Minister’s 
Office stating: 
‘I thought the First Minister should be aware that last April I took what is 
described in the Civil Service jargon as ‘Partial retirement’… As you can 
imagine, my hours have not reduced at all over the past year, rather the 
opposite! I’m telling you this because we’re about to publish our Annual 
Accounts 2018/19 which show that my salary has reduced as a result of 
opting out of the Civil Service pension scheme. The Wales Audit Office 
seem to have misunderstood the situation and are querying how I could 
possibly take partial retirement in this job. The answer of course is that I 
haven’t, and my working hours have not reduced in any way.’  
On the same day, the Permanent Secretary emailed the UK Cabinet 
Secretary in similar terms, noting also the potential for media scrutiny. 

• on 7 October 2019, during scrutiny of the Welsh Government’s 2018-19 
financial statements, the Permanent Secretary stated to the Senedd Public 
Accounts Committee that: 
‘I have worked full-time for over 40 years in the civil service, so I’ve ended 
up in a very similar situation to the one that’s been publicised for the doctors 
in relation to taxation. I decided, therefore, that I would end my contributions 
to the civil service pension scheme last April. That involves various rules that 
mean I have to take a 20 per cent reduction in salary … I can assure you, 
Chair, that I’m not working any fewer hours at all. If anything, with Brexit, I’m 
working more.’ 
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33 The Welsh Government has been unable to provide my auditors with any 
contemporaneous documentation to confirm that the Permanent Secretary’s job 
was reshaped as described in paragraph 29. Being able to demonstrate that an 
employee’s job can and has been reshaped to enable the employee to transition 
gradually from employment to retirement is crucial to being able to demonstrate 
that pension scheme rules have been met. 

34 During my audit work, the Welsh Government wrote to MyCSP seeking 
confirmation that it had complied with the pension scheme rules in respect of the 
Permanent Secretary’s partial retirement. The correspondence was drafted on the 
basis that the Permanent Secretary’s job was reshaped when she took partial 
retirement on 1 April 2018. MyCSP confirmed that it was satisfied that the working 
arrangement the Welsh Government now maintains was entered into from 1 April 
2018 would have complied with the partial retirement rules. As set out in 
paragraph 33, the Welsh Government has been unable to provide any 
documentary evidence that the job was reshaped when the Permanent Secretary 
took partial retirement. My auditors have subsequently provided MyCSP with 
relevant extracts of a draft copy of this report pertaining to the Permanent 
Secretary’s partial retirement and working arrangements. I have taken MyCSP’s 
response into account in finalising this report. 

I have similar concerns about the Permanent Secretary’s working 
arrangements from April 2019 which were also, in part, outside the 
scope of the Welsh Government’s policies 
35 From 1 April 2019, the Welsh Government maintains that it agreed that the 

Permanent Secretary was able to accrue a day a week as additional leave (partial 
retirement days), rather than one day a month, for time worked over and above a 
four-day working week, which she would take at the end of her contract. Such a 
change is outside the scope of the Welsh Government’s HR policies. If the 
Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements were changed from 1 April 2019 in 
this way, it would have resulted in the Permanent Secretary potentially being 
entitled to over 120 ‘partial retirement days’ (around six months) before the end of 
her employment. 

36 The Welsh Government has been unable to provide my auditors with any 
contemporaneous documentation relating to the decision it maintains it made about 
this further change to the Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements. In my 
view such a change was a material change to the Permanent Secretary’s written 
contract of employment, although no changes were made to that contract. I also 
consider that there has been insufficient transparency about that change in the 
context of the records and information listed in paragraph 32. 

37 The Welsh Government maintains that its Director of Human Resources approved 
the working arrangements set out above, and that he had the requisite authority to 
do so. I do not agree with this view for the reasons previously set out in paragraph 
29.  
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38 The Welsh Government’s Director of Human Resources told my auditors that in 
early 2020 he held discussions with the Permanent Secretary regarding her 
working hours. No notes have been retained of these discussions.  

39 On 6 March 2020, the Permanent Secretary emailed the Director of Human 
Resources stating: 
‘… as you know, I took ‘partial retirement’ from the Civil Service in April 2019. 7 
Although my pay decreased by 20% and I was supposed to reduce my working 
hours by 20%, I have chosen to take only one day’s additional time off each month 
(my office has the records). I would like to bank some of this unused time to take 
when I leave this job. Could you please confirm that this is possible, and how much 
of the unused time I will be able to take?’ 

40 My understanding of the Permanent’s Secretary’s email is that she considered that 
her working days should have been reduced to four days a week when she took 
partial retirement, and that she wished to ‘bank’ time she had or would work over 
four days a week, taking that time when her employment finished. It is not clear 
from the email whether she wished to take the banked days as non-working days 
or be paid for those days at the end of her employment.  

41 The Director of Human Resources responded by email on the same day, noting 
that it would be possible to take up to 69 days leave of absence, over and above 
her annual leave entitlement in the final year (achieved by banking 25 days of 
standard annual leave over the term of her contract, carrying over 12 days of 
standard annual leave into the final year of her contract and by taking 32 ‘partial 
retirement’ days). 

42 The content of the Director of Human Resources’ email pertaining to standard 
annual leave was consistent with the Welsh Government’s HR policies. However, 
the proposal around ‘partial retirement’ days was not within the scope of those 
policies, in that no Welsh Government policy provides for civil servants to receive 
‘partial retirement’ days or more leave than their contractual entitlement. 

43 The Welsh Government maintains that the Permanent Secretary was entitled to be 
compensated for working more than the four days a week she was paid for, and 
that she was consistently working far in excess of these hours due to Brexit 
preparations and the COVID-19 pandemic. I do not doubt that in common with 
many other Welsh Government civil servants, the Permanent Secretary worked in 
excess of the hours she was paid to work. As set out in paragraph 30, the 
Permanent Secretary was aware that following partial retirement her role would 
require her to work significantly in excess of four days a week. However, the 
Permanent Secretary in common with other senior civil servants was not entitled to 
receive overtime payments, and my auditors have not been provided with evidence 
to demonstrate that other senior civil servants were able to accrue additional 
annual leave in excess of their contractual annual leave entitlement. 

 
7 The Permanent Secretary had taken partial retirement from 1 April 2018, not April 2019 
(paragraph 23). 
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44 The offer made to the Permanent Secretary by the Director of HR is in my view 
significant because the extra contractual payment made to the Permanent 
Secretary at the end of her employment on 31 October 2021 (paragraphs 67 to 
75) appears to have been loosely based around this email exchange. There is no 
contemporaneous record that any decisions were made around the time of the 
discussions in early 2020. 

45 On 6 October 2020, the Director of Human Resources emailed the Welsh 
Government’s Corporate Governance Unit, copying in the Welsh Government’s 
Director of Finance stating, ‘I can confirm that there has been no reduction in [the 
Permanent Secretary’s] contracted hours. She is still contracted to work on a full-
time basis.’ I have been unable to reconcile this statement with the position of the 
Welsh Government that it was agreed that the Permanent Secretary could accrue 
a day’s additional annual leave a week from 1 April 2019. 
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Part 3: Payment to the Permanent Secretary in 
October 2021 

I have been unable to satisfy myself that the decision to 
make a payment of £80,519 to the Permanent Secretary on 
termination of her employment was properly made and, to 
date, properly accounted for 

‘Payment in lieu of notice’ – £31,843 

In the circumstances under which I understand the Permanent 
Secretary left her employment, she was not entitled to receive a 
payment in lieu of notice under the terms of her contract, but it 
would not have been unreasonable for her to seek a severance 
payment as compensation for the termination of her 
employment    

46 The Permanent Secretary (who was a permanent member of the Senior Civil 
Service) was appointed on a five-year fixed term contract for the period 6 February 
2017 to 5 February 2022 but left the role on 31 October 2021 following the 
appointment of her successor who took up post on 1 November 2021.  

47 The Permanent Secretary’s employment was terminated on 31 October 2021, 
before the end of her five-year appointment term. My understanding is that the First 
Minister requested that the contract be terminated early as the Permanent 
Secretary’s successor had been identified, and he wanted a programme of reforms 
to be led from the outset by the person who would be in post throughout the period 
of the new Senedd. In these circumstances, the Permanent Secretary agreed that 
her contract be ended ahead of its fixed term and for her civil service employment 
to end on the same date. The Cabinet Office told my auditors that it holds the same 
understanding of the circumstances that led to the termination of the Permanent 
Secretary’s contract and employment. 

48 The Permanent Secretary’s contract of employment specifies notice periods which 
apply in respect of employment termination. Different notice periods apply 
depending on the reasons for termination, as follows: 
• if the First Minister in his capacity as the appointing officer for the Crown 

terminates the employment, he is not required to give written notice to the 
employee, but will normally provide written notice to the employee, (except 
where the termination is due to gross misconduct). The period of notice 
normally given by the employer depends on the reason why the contract is 
terminated.  
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• if the employment is terminated by agreement between the First Minister and 
the employee, the employee is not entitled to a notice period.  

• if the employee decides to leave the employment, they are required to give 
three months’ written notice to the Cabinet Office/Head of the Civil Service 
and to the Welsh Government’s Director of Human Resources.  

49 The Cabinet Office has also told my auditors that under the standard permanent 
secretaries contract which applied to the Welsh Government’s Permanent 
Secretary, leavers who leave their employment by agreement, which I understand 
to be the case in this instance, ‘are not entitled to a period of notice terminating 
their employment unless they are leaving on Voluntary Exit (VE) or Voluntary 
Redundancy (VR) terms in line with the Civil Service Compensation Scheme 
(CSCS8)’. The Permanent Secretary did not leave her employment on Voluntary 
Exit (VE) or Voluntary Redundancy (VR) terms in line with the CSCS.  

50 The Welsh Government maintains that it made a payment in lieu of notice to the 
Permanent Secretary (based on a 12-week notice period) and disclosed this in its 
2020-2021 financial statements. The process that led to the payment is set out 
below.  

51 On 7 September 2021, the Director of Human Resources emailed the First 
Minister’s Office requesting approval for a payment in lieu of notice, stating: 
‘… we are aiming for a last day of service for [the then Permanent Secretary] of 
31st October and a start date for [her successor] of 1st November. The FM is 
aware but I need his formal approval to make a Payment in Lieu Of Notice to [the 
then Permanent Secretary] and a payment for un-used leave – standard 
arrangements for all staff so I don’t believe the FM needs to formally approve that 
element to expedite things. Once I have that Cabinet Office will write to [the then 
Permanent Secretary] confirming. Can you check that the FM is content and get 
back to me please?’ 

52 The First Minister’s Office responded to the email from the Director of Human 
Resources on the same day setting out that the First Minister was content to agree 
to make a payment to the Permanent Secretary in lieu of notice, with the 
understanding that ‘she would remain available for consultation during that period 
(up to what would have been her contractual date)’. While the Director of Human 
Resources forwarded this email to the Cabinet Office, he did not set out the basis 
on which the Permanent Secretary was entitled to a payment in lieu of notice.  

53 In my view, the First Minister was not provided with sufficient information to make 
an informed decision regarding the proposed payment. The email from the Director 
of Human Resources did not refer to the Permanent Secretary’s contractual 
provisions in respect of notice periods, did not specify the length of notice period 
the payment would relate to or the payment that would arise. As set out above, the 
payment was based on the incorrect premise that the Permanent Secretary was 
eligible to receive a payment in lieu of notice. As set out in paragraphs 48 and 49, 

 
8 The maximum compensation that can be paid to a member over pension age is six 
months’ pay plus three months in lieu of notice. 
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the Permanent Secretary was not eligible to a period of notice if the termination 
was by agreement (other than in specific circumstances that did not apply in this 
instance), and therefore she was not entitled to receive a contractual payment in 
lieu of notice.      

54 The Welsh Government told my auditors that its legal team was made aware that 
consideration was being given to a payment in lieu of notice. However, formal legal 
advice was not requested.  

55 While, in the circumstances under which I understand the Permanent Secretary left 
her employment she was not eligible to receive a payment in lieu of notice, I accept 
that it would not have been unreasonable for the Permanent Secretary to seek a 
special severance payment as compensation for the termination of her 
employment. Nor, in my view, if the Welsh Government had properly considered, 
approved and recorded such a decision would it have been unreasonable for it to 
make such a payment.  

56 However, the Welsh Government treated the payment in its 2020-21 accounts as a 
payment in lieu of notice, rather than as a special severance payment. While the 
Welsh Government sought the First Minister’s approval to make a payment in lieu 
of notice, it did not seek his approval to make a special severance payment. Under 
the requirements of Managing Welsh Public Money, special severance payments 
are required to be approved by the First Minister. As the Welsh Government did 
not treat the payment as a special severance payment, there is no evidence that it 
considered the appropriate tax treatment of such a payment. I note and accept that 
the Permanent Secretary could have sought to leave under the terms of the CSCS, 
and this could have resulted in her receiving a higher value payment than the 
‘payment in lieu of notice’ payment she received. 

Annual leave balance – £9,553 

The untaken annual leave balance and the payment calculation 
were premised on the Permanent Secretary having a full-time 
working arrangement after she took partial retirement, and 
accruing annual leave during a notice period  

57 As set out in Part 2 of this report, the Welsh Government now maintains that the 
Permanent Secretary’s working arrangements changed from 1 April 2018 and 
again from 1 April 2019. Notwithstanding these changes, the Permanent Secretary 
received a full-time equivalent annual leave entitlement throughout her 
employment.  

58 On 7 January 2021, the Permanent Secretary’s Office emailed the Welsh 
Government’s Director of Human Resources asking: 
‘… can I please just check that [the Permanent Secretary] still has an allowance of 
31 days annual leave? (We’re not sure if [the Permanent Secretary’s] 20% days 
impact this or not). I’m about to send [the Permanent Secretary] a copy of her 
annual leave sheet and just want to double check we’ve got all the numbers right.’ 
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59 The Director of Human Resources responded on 8 January 2021, suggesting that 
the Permanent Secretary’s leave allowance should be reduced to reflect the 
change in hours. That same day, the Permanent Secretary’s Office wrote to an HR 
officer querying from when the reduction in the Permanent Secretary’s annual 
leave entitlement should apply. The response from the HR officer on 13 January 
2021 was: 
‘…it seems that when [the Permanent Secretary] took partial retirement on 1st April 
2018 she opted to reduce her salary rather than her hours. Therefore, she should 
continue to receive the full leave entitlement of 31 days.’ 

60 The Permanent Secretary’s Office wrote again to the Director of Human Resources 
requesting confirmation of the Permanent Secretary’s leave entitlement since she 
took partial retirement. The Director of Human Resources responded on 13 
January 2021 stating: 
‘I have discussed with [an HR officer], as [the Permanent Secretary] has not 
technically reduced her days – just her pay, there should be no reduction to her 
leave allowance.’ 

61 On 16 June 2021, an HR officer prepared a briefing note for the Welsh 
Government’s Director of Governance and Ethics setting out options for addressing 
the Permanent Secretary’s untaken annual leave balance at the end of her contract 
period (5 February 2022). The briefing note related to the Permanent Secretary’s 
standard annual leave entitlement. It did not refer to any changes to the Permanent 
Secretary’s working hours. 

62 The briefing note was premised on the Permanent Secretary having an annual 
leave entitlement of 31 days. The Permanent Secretary’s contract of employment 
specified that she was entitled to 30 days a year annual leave. The Welsh 
Government told my auditors that this difference is due to a carry-across of 
entitlement from her previous roles in the Senior Civil Service but has not provided 
my auditors with any documentation to support this. 

63 The Director of Governance and Ethics replied to the briefing note on 22 June 
2021, supporting the recommended proposal that the Permanent Secretary be paid 
for untaken leave at the end of her employment due to the unusual COVID-19-
related circumstances but emphasising that other members of staff in a similar 
position must be treated in the same way. The Director of Governance and Ethics 
also set out that given the likely scrutiny that arrangements in respect of the 
Permanent Secretary would be given, it would be necessary to consult the Chair of 
the Welsh Government’s Audit and Risk Assurance Committee and the Chair of 
the Remuneration Committee before finalising any arrangements. In the event, the 
Chairs were not consulted.  

64 The Welsh Government’s records indicate that the Permanent Secretary had an 
outstanding annual leave balance of 18 days at the end of her employment. This 
balance was also premised on an entitlement to accrue annual leave over a 12- 
week period of notice, but in the circumstances under which I understand the 
Permanent Secretary left her employment, the Permanent Secretary was not 
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entitled to a period of notice (paragraphs 46 to 56) and the Permanent Secretary 
was not entitled to accrue leave for this period.  

65 In my view, the Welsh Government’s position regarding the Permanent Secretary’s 
working arrangements is inconsistent. If the Permanent Secretary was entitled to 
the annual leave allowance of a full-time employee, she had no entitlement to 
receive additional leave/partial retirement days on the basis of being a part-time 
worker (paragraphs 67 to 75). If her working hours were reduced after taking 
partial retirement and further reduced from 1 April 2019, she was not entitled to a 
full-time annual leave allowance9. Part-time employees are not eligible for a full-
time annual leave entitlement. 

66 I also note that the daily rate used to calculate the payment for untaken annual 
leave was based on the Permanent Secretary working full time. If, as the Welsh 
Government now maintains, the Permanent Secretary was remunerated for 
working part-time, (four days a week and accruing a ‘partial retirement day’ each 
week), the daily rate was incorrect and should, in fact, have been higher. 

Extra-contractual payment – £39,123 

The extra-contractual payment was premised on the Permanent 
Secretary having a part-time working arrangement after she 
took partial retirement 

67 As set out in paragraph 35, the Welsh Government now maintains that in April 
2019 the Permanent Secretary started to accrue a day a week as ‘annual leave’ or 
‘partial retirement days’ to be taken at the end of her contract. In my view, this 
arrangement was novel and contentious. It was not supported by sufficient 
documentary evidence, was inconsistent with other documentary evidence, did not 
comply with Welsh Government HR policies and procedures and there was 
insufficient transparency about it. 

The number of days used to calculate the payment was arbitrary 
and without proper basis 

68 There is no contemporaneous record to support the number of ‘partial retirement 
days’ that the Permanent Secretary had accrued or taken since April 2019. In July 
2021, the Permanent Secretary’s Office developed a working document to capture 
how the ‘partial retirement days’ could be calculated. The document indicated a 
total of 148 partial retirement days. Separately, it also suggests a total of 146 days, 

 
9 If the Permanent Secretary was only required to work four days a week from April 2019, 
she would have had an unused leave balance of around 0.5 days at the time she left her 
employment on 31 October 2021. If the Permanent Secretary was required to work a day 
less each month in the year from April 2018 to March 2019, she would not have had an 
outstanding leave balance when her employment ended.  
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arrived at by combining what are described as 73 partial retirement days and 73 
annual leave days. 

69 My auditors have examined the calculations and relevant communications about 
them but have been unable to satisfy themselves that the basis for these balances 
was robust. The methodology is unclear, inconsistent, and inaccurate and is not 
based on a specific record of actual days worked. A subsequent briefing note 
provided by an HR officer to the Director of Human Resources and the Director of 
Governance and Ethics recommended that the Permanent Secretary be asked to 
take some of her unused leave for her three months’ notice period and pay her for 
the remainder. 

70 On 7 September 2021, the Permanent Secretary’s Office emailed the Director of 
Human Resources and stated, ‘following discussion I can confirm that [the 
Permanent Secretary] will have 74 days of leave [partial retirement days] remaining 
as of 31 October’. The email did not provide any evidence to support how the 
balance of 74 days had been calculated.  

71 The Welsh Government has confirmed that the Director of Human Resources 
made an offer to the Permanent Secretary to pay 74 ‘partial retirement days’, 
based on half of the 148 ‘partial retirement days’ between 1 April 2019 and 5 
February 2022. The number of days used to calculate the payment was therefore 
arbitrary and without proper basis. The Welsh Government told my auditors that ‘a 
normal rule of thumb when exit payments to Welsh Government staff were being 
considered is to offer about half of what might be considered to be a full entitlement 
and that practice was followed in this instance’. 

72 As set out in paragraph 51, on 7 September 2021 the Director of Human 
Resources emailed the First Minister’s Office to seek approval for the payment in 
lieu of notice. In my view, the email should have explained the prospect of the 
extra-contractual payment which I consider was the most contentious element of 
the overall payment made to the Permanent Secretary because it was not within 
‘standard arrangements for all staff’ and there was no provision for partial 
retirement days within the Welsh Government’s HR policies.  

There is no contemporaneous documentation evidencing that 
the Welsh Government complied with the requirements of 
Managing Welsh Public Money 

73 Managing Welsh Public Money categorises extra-contractual payments as one 
type of ‘Special Payment’. I have been unable to conclude definitively whether the 
payment constituted an ‘extra-contractual’ payment, but I agree the payment is a 
‘Special Payment’. In my view, the payment was also novel, contentious and 
potentially repercussive and, in accordance with Managing Welsh Public Money, 
should have been referred formally to the Welsh Government’s Corporate 
Governance Unit for consideration/determination. 
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74 Furthermore, Managing Welsh Public Money specifies that special payments need 
to be justified properly in the public interest, with particular emphasis on value for 
money, and consideration given to the following factors: 
• The nature and circumstances of the case 
• The amount involved 
• The legal advice, where appropriate 
• The management procedures followed 
• An assessment of the value for money of the case 
• Any non-financial aspects 
• Whether the case in question could have a wider impact 

75 My auditors have seen no record that the Welsh Government considered these 
factors in advance of the payment being made.  
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Rydym yn croesawu gohebiaeth a 
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